Town of Concrete
Town Council Meeting
March 10, 2014

7:00 p.m. Mayor Miller called the meeting to order. Mayor Miller led the gallery in the Pledge of Allegiance.

 

Roll Call: Council Members: Jack Mears, Dave Pfeiffer, Mike Bartel, Marla Reed and Ginger Kyritsis. 

Staff Present: Public Works Director Alan Wilkins, Andrea Fichter, Clerk Treasurer, Town Attorney David Day, and Town Planner Marianne Manville-Ailles. 
 

Audience Members Signed In: Bill Sullivan, John Boggs, Kokie Adams, Barry Smith, Joe Wenzinger, George Wenzinger, Bill Pfeifer, Carol Fabrick, Lisa Falconer and Don Payne. 

Public Participation: Joe Wenzinger, 45696 Short Street: Joe stated that he has owned a home here for the last seventeen (17) years and has lived here for the last four (4). He reported on an idea that North Bend is doing in contracting with Snoqualmie for additional police services. He stated that he believes it would be better to have one dedicated officer in town in addition to the Sheriff’s deputies. He stated the town could possibly use the City of Sedro-Woolley or Burlington while still keeping the Sheriff’s deputies. He stated he was here tonight to see if this might be something the town would be interested in doing. 

Jack Mears stated that the contract with the Sheriff’s Office costs a lot, but having our own police force would cost a lot more. He stated that at one time the town police force was good, but in the later years before it was disbanded, the town police force was not cost-effective. 

Marla Reed stated that this has been discussed many times and the town is currently getting the most for their money by contracting with the Skagit County Sheriff’s Office. 

It was stated that crime is down in town and that the Sheriff’s Office is doing a good job keeping it that way. It was further stated that adding an additional expense of another officer does not seem cost-effective at this time. 

Fuel Station Property Lease: Mayor Miller stated that he would like to move the item of the Fuel Station Property Lease from Old Business to this section of the meeting due to the length of travel for Barry Smith and Kokie Adams.

Barry stated they were here tonight to answer any questions or respond to any comments regarding the fueling station property lease. 

Jack Mears stated that he had spoken with Jim Jenkins, who had mentioned he was having an issue with Frontier and getting a landline installed for the credit card machine. Barry reported they have to have a landline for security purposes, but he believes that Jim had gotten that worked out with Frontier. 


David Day and Mayor Miller reported on the additions to the lease regarding the membership rules and the meetings that took place a few weeks ago to discuss the lease. It was stated that after those meetings and the additions, the lease seemed to be agreeable to the town and the museum. 

Jack Mears made a motion to approve the fueling station lease agreement. Dave Pfeiffer seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Barry Smith thanked the mayor and council for their time, support and thoughtfulness throughout this process and for allowing them to proceed. 

Special Presentations: Public Safety: Mayor Miller reported that Sergeant Kading was unable to attend tonight’s meeting, but that Deputy Dills was here to answer any questions the council or public may have.

A request for an update on the Eagles Nest was made. Deputy Dills reported that Sergeant Kading has calls into the owner of the property to discuss the issues there. He stated that there have not been any recent calls to the Eagles Nest. He stated that he works the graveyard shift and patrols this area, but has not had any calls from there that he’s needed to respond to. 

Mayor Miller reported that he had spoken with the owners and employees at Cascade Supply, who are referring to the people that are staying there as the “Backpack Brigade.” He stated these people are reportingly coming in the hardware store, wandering around, and acting suspicious. 

Marla Reed stated that she sees them hanging out a lot in front of the hardware store and along Main Street. She asked if there are any loitering laws that can be enforced. 

David Day stated that he does not believe that there are many loitering laws still in effect. 

Deputy Dills stated that he was not certain on the loitering laws but that if individual business owners needed assistance with trespassing, that may be something the deputies could do. He also stated that Sergeant Kading has an open door policy and wants to work with the town on keeping things under control. He also stated that many of these people are coming from Everett with Everett addresses. 

Fire and Life Safety Building: Cody Hart reported that design is progressing and a lot of items have been worked through. He also reported there will be a public forum this Wednesday at 6:00 p.m. to review and answer any questions from the public regarding this project. He stated that comment sheets will be made available and reviewed. He stated that any incorporation of the comments into the project would have to be approved by the town and allowed by the funding agency requirements. 

Reichhardt & Ebe Engineering – Cody Hart: Cody reported that he will meet with Stantec tomorrow and get the O&M manual for the wastewater treatment plant started. 

He also reported that after working through a few kinks with the Department of Ecology, he will be working with Andrea Fichter on getting this project out to ad using the Small Works Roster for consultant selection. 

He also reported the initial survey of the intersection for the SR20 and Superior Avenue project will begin either the end of this week or early next week. 

He also reported that the town has been preliminarily awarded an additional $80,000 from the Skagit Council of Governments to complete the final design of the secondary access. He stated there will be a meeting on this that the mayor is planning on attending. He stated he and the mayor will report more on this in the near future. 

Consent Agenda

· Town Council Minutes: February 25, 2014

· Approval of Claims Checks: #1109-#1131

· Approval of Payroll Checks

· Approval of Voided Checks: #1095-#1096

Jack Mears made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Marla Reed seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Public Hearings: None
Old Business: Nothing Further. 
New Business: None. 

Discussion Items: Superior Building: Mayor Miller reported they had to reschedule their trip to the Bellingham Public Library to use the dedicated computers there for researching grants. He stated they are hoping to reschedule for sometime in April. 

Council Reports: Airport: Jack Mears or Dave Pfeiffer: Jack Mears reported that he has not been able to contact anyone at Feeney Wireless to get the airport camera repaired and working again. He stated that he thinks they may have gone out of business and the town may have to contact someone else. Andrea Fichter stated that she will speak with Corrina and see if she has been able to contact anyone there. 


Mayor Miller reported on the quote received for the Sani-cans. He stated that the prices have increased and they are now $175.00 apiece instead of $100.00. Mayor Miller suggested just getting two (2) this year and then possibly getting two (2) more next year. 

Marla Reed stated it seems like a lot of money for Sani-cans, but the town has got to have them. There was a consensus from the council to proceed with the purchase of two (2) Sani-cans. 

Mayor Miller asked how the vendors would be handled during the fly-in event. Jack Mears stated the vendor applications should be turned in to—and fees paid—to the town. He stated that Larry Mitchell will be handling the T-shirt, mug and hat sales. 

Parks: Marla Reed: Marla Reed stated they had a small meeting this evening with just her and Alan Wilkins. She stated that she has nothing new to report tonight. 

Community Garden: Marla Reed: Marla Reed asked how many bed renewals have been paid so far. Andrea stated she would have to check with Corrina. 

Mayor Miller stated the greenhouse is going to be delivered to Town Hall this Friday between 2:00 and 3:30 p.m. and would like to have Alan meet him here as well so he can direct the delivery to the shop so they can store the greenhouse there until they can install it at the community garden. He also reported that there is a retired carpenter who has offered his assistance. Mayor Miller also requested that he and Alan Wilkins go up to the spring this Friday to look at that Douglas Fir that may need to be cut down and used for the shed at the community garden. 

Upper Skagit Library: Dave Pfeiffer: Nothing new. 
Department Reports: Planning Commission/ Historical Preservation: Marianne Manville-Ailles: Marianne reported that the town’s municipal code does not currently allow greenhouses in the zone where the community garden is and she is working on making some updates to this section of the code. She stated there will be a public hearing at the Planning Commission on April 10 and then the recommendation would be brought before council for final approval. She reported that what had made her aware of this section of the code was an inquiry that was made regarding commercial greenhouses being used for marijuana production. She stated that she discovered that commercial greenhouses were not allowed in town at all when researching this inquiry. She also reported that there have now been two (2) licenses issued by the State Liquor Control Board for the production of marijuana. She stated that now that licenses have been issued, the state will begin to see the impacts and what they may be. 

Marianne also reported on a mapping error on the zoning map for the town. She stated that sometime between 1999 and 2001, a change was made with no ordinance to back it up. She stated that some of the homes in the Mill Addition area are zoned as Commercial Light Industrial according to the map. She requested permission to contact Skagit County GIS to work with them on getting this corrected. It was the consensus of the council to allow Marianne to work with Skagit County GIS to get this error corrected. 

She also stated they are discussing some rezone options at the Planning Commission level. She stated that one change she would recommend would be to extend the Town Center zone so that it includes Town Hall. She stated this could be done during the big Comp Plan update, but it could also be done this year with the annual update. She stated that she will discuss this further with the council at a later meeting. 

Ginger Kyritsis questioned the areas and the map for the rules and regulations on where marijuana production or retail can be. Marianne updated Ginger on the rules and regulations, as well as the map that the town completed in November just prior to the state laws taking effect. 

Administration/Finance Report: Andrea Fichter: Andrea reported that no bids were received for the property at 45501 Main Street. She stated this was advertised for more than three (3) months and bids were due by February 28, 2014. She stated the town could re-advertise for sealed bids, choose to go with a real estate agent, or place signs on the property stating For Sale by Owner. It was stated the town may also want to look into putting it on Craigslist. 

It was the consensus of the council to place a large For Sale sign on the actual property and to also list the property on Craigslist. 

Public Works: Alan Wilkins: Alan reported that he has been speaking with the county about getting Lorenzen Creek cleaned. He stated they work with a three (3)-person crew and are much more able to complete this project than he and the town’s Public Works Department are. He stated if they were to get another call while they were cleaning the creek, they would not be able to respond. He stated he has to meet with the new fisheries person first and then he will meet with the county to get cost information. 

He also discussed the lagoon and how they are still using it for overflow issues when the plant has too much inflow coming in. He stated that once the lagoon is decommissioned, the town should keep a small pond or install tanks to account for any extra inflow in the future so they have somewhere to direct the overflow to. He also reported he believes they have pinpointed an area near lift station #2 that may be the cause of some of the extra inflow at the plant. He stated that recently the increase has been more than normal. He stated that lift station #2 is the largest one in town. He also reported that in 2009, telemetry was installed that sends alarms and callouts to the actual plant when there is a problem at the lift station. 

Mayor Miller stated that Public Works needs to find another place for the stockpile. Alan stated that he will talk with Cody about a good place to move this to. 

Mayor Miller also reported that Dave Pfeiffer has a lot of experience with wastewater treatment plants after all his years of work at Shelter Bay and he would like him and Alan to connect and compare notes on their plant experience. 

Mayor’s Report: He reported that he is still working on the sanctions language that he has discussed previously. He stated he has handed it over to David Day for further research. 

He also reported on the trail project that has begun in East Concrete near the river. He stated the path is cut nicely and the chips are piled and waiting. He stated the kids will be there this Thursday to begin their work. 

Mayor Miller also reported that he will attend Volcanic Crisis Awareness meetings tomorrow and Wednesday. He stated these meetings are stated to be an awareness level course. 

Imagine Concrete: Mayor Miller: Mayor Miller reported the next meeting will be March 18 at 6 p.m. at the Pilots’ Lounge, which is open to the public. 
Announcements: None. 

Executive Session: None. 

 
Adjournment: Jack Mears made a motion for adjournment at 8:05 p.m. Ginger Kyritsis seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

_________________________ 

_________________________________

Jason Miller, Mayor 


Attest: Andrea Fichter, Clerk Treasurer
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Minutes prepared by Andrea Fichter
Minutes edited for grammar and spelling by Jason Miller


